### **EXECUTIVE**

### **12 OCTOBER 2022**

### **PRESENT**

Leader of the Council (Councillor Andrew Western), in the Chair.

Councillor C. Hynes Deputy Leader of the Council and Executive Member

for Children's Services

Councillor S. Adshead Executive Member for Environmental Services / Labour

Group Secretary

Councillor K.G. Carter Executive Member for Adult Social Care

Councillor J. Harding Executive Member for Culture, Leisure and Strategic

Partnerships

Councillor E. Patel Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration Councillor T. Ross Executive Member for Finance and Governance Councillor J. Slater Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing and

Equalities

Councillor A.J. Williams Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport

Strategy

Councillor J.A. Wright Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods

Sara Todd Chief Executive

Sara Saleh Deputy Chief Executive Richard Roe Corporate Director of Place

Diane Eaton Corporate Director of Adult Services
Graeme Bentley Director of Finance and Systems

Dominique Sykes Director of Legal and Governance and Monitoring

Officer

Kevin Meagher Director of Communications

<u>In attendance</u>: Councillors Whetton, Jerrome, Myers, and Welton.

## **APOLOGIES**

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors

## 29. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

No questions were received.

### 30. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods declared an interest in item 7 on the agenda in relation to his position on the Board of Homes for Trafford.

### 31. MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting held 25 July 2022 be agreed as an accurate record.

# 32. MATTERS FROM COUNCIL OR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES (IF ANY)

No matters were raised.

## 33. CONSULTATION RESULTS FOR MCF CROSSINGS PROPOSALS AT A56 DUNHAM ROAD AND GORSEY LANE, ALTRINCHAM

The Executive Member for Climate change and Transport introduced a report which provided the Committee with the outcome of consultation carried out for Mayor's Challenge Fund. The Committee were informed that first proposal had been raised following a petition submitted to full Council in February 2019 by a student, which was subsequently put forward by the Council for consideration as part of the Mayor's Challenge fund. It was confirmed that the proposal had been accepted by TFGM and consulted upon alongside a second proposal for a crossing on the A560. Members were also informed that the consultation had been conducted by TFGM with support from the Trafford Highways Team and had received generally favourable responses.

Following the introduction Councillor Whetton raised concerns about the Devisdale Road/A56 junction. Councillor Whetton expressed a view that the works would put additional strain on other junctions and he believed that most of the aims of the scheme could be achieved without the Devisdale Road/A56 junction. The Executive Member for Climate change and Transport responded to confirm that the concerns and alternative proposal suggested by Councillor Whetton had already been considered as part of the consultation and while the alterations to the proposal may not impact the crossings it would impact the cycling proficiency the proposal would deliver, which was central to works being part of the Mayor's Challenge Fund.

Councillor Jerrome commended the work of the petitioner who raised the initial petition back in 2019. Councillor Jerrome generally welcomed the proposals but did question why the consultation of the A56 proposals were conducted alongside the A560/Gorsey Lane proposals. The Executive Member for Climate change and Transport responded to confirm that a specific request had been made to extend the consultation and offered to discuss the details with Councillor Jerrome after the meeting.

Councillor Welton welcomed the plans and added that they could be simplified by making Devisdale Road a cul-de-sac rather than leading onto the A56. The Leader thanked Councillor Welton and the proposal was noted.

The Leader concluded the discussion by echoing Councillor Jerome's comments commending of the petitioner for raising the petition.

### RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the suggestions made by Councillor Whetton and Councillor Welton be noted.

3) That the proposals for the junctions within the report be agreed, progressed to detailed design, and, subject to no significant design amendments, proceed to delivery.

### 34. TAMWORTH DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration introduced a report which provided an update on the Tamworth development. The development was on a brown field site which had been vacant for several years. In partnership with Trafford Housing Trust the development would deliver 161 new homes. The Committee were informed of the consultation that had been undertaken for the development, and that The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration explained that the projected profit margin for the development was only  $5-6\,\%$  and so the development would not be required to have affordable housing at the planning stage. The development was to receive Homes England funding, but it would be after the planning stage and the development would have to meet their requirements. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration concluded their introduction by thanking the officers for their work in a challenging commercial environment.

Following the introduction, the Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods welcomed the development as it would provide affordable and sustainable housing on a brown field site in keeping with the Council's Priorities.

[Note – Councillor Harding joined the meeting]

Councillor Jerrome spoke in favour of this development and the carbon reductions and the high standards of the properties within the development. Councillor Jerrome noted that the report mentioned submission of the planning application in October, but the development was not listed on October's Planning Committee. Councillor Jerrome then asked what the reason was for the delay. The Corporate Director of Place responded that there had not been any delays as the planning application was to be submitted in October to be considered by the Planning Committee in January 2023.

#### **RESOLVED:**

- 1) That the progress of the development be noted.
- 2) That the commitment to delivering 30% affordable housing be noted.
- 3) That the Council nominees on the Homes for Trafford Board will only approve development of the scheme commencing on the basis it will deliver a minimum of 30% affordable housing be approved.
- 4) That the plans and proposals including type and tenure mix be noted.
- 5) That the low carbon and sustainable measures be noted

### 35. REAL LIVING WAGE: PROGRESS UPDATE

The Executive Member for Adult Social Care introduced a report which provided an update on the progress towards ensuring all employees within the care sector received a real living wage. Members were informed that a survey had been conducted in August 2022 which indicated that there had been considerable improvement in the older people's care market with 100% now paying the real living wage. It was also explained that the picture was more complicated within nursing and residential homes with 21 out of 32 homes paying staff the real living wage, which was an increase from 33% paying the real living wage in January 2022. It was confirmed that day care providers were paying 100% of staff the real living wage and close to all supported living providers were also paying staff the It was also confirmed that an independent provider was real living wage. performing an analysis of the fair cost of care within the borough which would aid the Council in understanding the real costs of care. The Executive Member for Adult Social Care informed Members that the Council had agreed to progress towards the real living wage accreditation in February 2022 and a working group had been formed to ensure it was achieved.

The Executive Member for Health, Wellbeing, and Equalities welcomed the report and thanked The Executive Member for Adult Social Care and the officers for all the work they had done and to achieve that progress in such a short amount of time.

The Leader echoed the comments made by the Executive Member for Health, Wellbeing, and Equalities and also thanked the Executive Member for Culture, Leisure, and Strategic Partnerships for all the work done in the previous municipal year.

Resolved: That the report be noted.

## 36. BUDGET MONITORING 2022/23 PERIOD 4 (APRIL TO JULY 2022)

The Executive Member for Finance and Governance presented a report on the Council's budget position. As the report was originally to be delivered in September the Executive Member noted the figures were out of date and picked out the key figures from the report. Members were informed that the outturn pressure as of July of £6.91M with an overspend of £912K once inflation had been accounted for and that the key pressures were home to school transport and the Strategic Investment Strategy which was predicted to deliver around £1.5M less than anticipated. Members were also informed that the rise in interest rates had given the Council an additional £850K due to surplus cash balances the Council held.

Following the introduction Councillor Myers noted that the Council Tax Support Scheme draw down had been better than expected and asked was expected to happen over the winter months. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance stated that it was likely that more council tax support would be drawn upon during the winter months given the current economic forecasts.

Councillor Jerrome noted the section regarding electric vehicle charging points and asked whether the rising price of electricity meant that the Council's EV Charging Scheme may run into problems. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance responded to confirm that there were no indications that it was running into problems. The Corporate Director of Place added that the main challenge with the programme was around connecting the charging points to the grid rather than the price of electricity and that the Council were committed to delivering to roll out of the scheme.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted.

## 37. EXCLUSION RESOLUTION (IF REQUIRED)

At this point of the meeting, an exclusion resolution was passed. This was an error owing to confusion caused by the order of items within the agenda. The error was acknowledged and rectified immediately. The exclusion resolution was rescinded and the meeting reconvened in public.

## 38. SUPPLEMENTARY ITEM - DELEGATED DECISION - UTILITY CONTRACT RENEWAL

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration introduced a report which had been due to come to the meeting scheduled in September. The report presented detailed the Council's position with regards to utility supplies and contained recommendations for the delegation of decision-making powers to allow contracts to be agreed. Members were informed that due to the need to make the decision in a timely manner the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration had made a delegated decision which was reflected in the decision notice provided alongside the report.

RESOLVED: That the report and decision notice be noted.

The meeting commenced at 6.00 p.m. and finished at 6.33 p.m.

